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LINLITHGOW ACADEMY PARENT COUNCIL 

Annual General Meeting

Wednesday 7th September 2016
Present:
Kate Signorini (Chair), Elspeth Brown (Vice-Chair), Kathryn Morrison (LAA Representative), 


Derek Wolfe, Douglas Gray, Jo Smith, Laurie Boles, Catherine Devlin, May Geddes.




Karen Jarvis (Head Teacher), Rhona White (Teacher), Rachel Reid (Pupil Council), Jenny 


O’Donnell (Clerk), Stephany Biello, Gillian McLean, Dorte Al- Gailani, Sandra Reid, Liam 


McLaughlin (Teacher), Richard Payne, Susie Hume, Sarah-Jane Mottram, Adam Bumstead 




(Pupil Council), Helen Boxall

1. WELCOME
Kate Signorini chaired the meeting and. welcomed those in attendance. She presented the annual report (as printed below).  

2. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS AGM
A correction was noted to the minutes of the previous annual meeting: the spelling and school name of Carla Bisht (Low Port Primary) to be corrected.

3. ANNUAL REPORT OF PARENT COUNCIL FOR 2015-16
The Parent Council has continued to enjoy an open and positive dialogue with the Head Teacher and the school over the past year, offering what we hope has been constructive support particularly in regard to the Senior Phase Presentation Model and course choice guidance.
The Parent Council has continued to work towards improving parental engagement through participation at Primary 7 induction events and representation at several parent evenings during the year. 

The Parent Council has supported the school in the development of its new website. We believe that this is the central means of communication with parents and carers and we have encouraged all parents/carers to subscribe to the school website to receive regular email updates and the daily bulletin. The new website is still work in progress but we are confident it will be a significant improvement and will enhance the flow of information to and from the school.
Some Parent Council members were involved in the school's validation self evaluation in November 2015.

Most of the Parent Council members have now received recruitment training from West Lothian Education Services. The Parent Council welcomed the opportunity to be involved in the Deputy Head Teacher short leet exercise in May 2016.

The Parent Council has been informed by presentations from the Bereavement Officer at West Lothian Drug & Alcohol Service and from Neill Hunter – the school's 'campus cop'.

Linlithgow Academy Parent Teacher Association (LAA) held a Big Quiz night, the Christmas Craft Fair in November and provided refreshments at the Spring Concert. The Craft Fair and the Big Quiz in particularly were felt to have have disappointing turnouts. 
The Parent Council would like to note its thanks to the two teacher representatives, Rhona White and Peter Scott, and the Pupil Council representatives for their valuable contributions over the course of the year.

The Parent Forum consists of all parents/guardians of children at Linlithgow Academy who automatically become members on the entry of their child to the school.

The Parent Council is the committee representing the Parent Forum in the school and where necessary to West Lothian Council or other bodies.

There were 5 regular Parent Council meetings held during the academic year. Recurring items included the Head teacher's report and regular reports on behalf of Linlithgow Academy Association (LAA) and the Pupil Council. Parent Council meeting agendas and minutes are made available to view on the school's website (under Parent News):  http://www.linlithgowacademy.org/
All parents/carers are entitled to attend the Parent Council meetings to observe the proceedings though it is helpful if you can notify the Chair in advance if you intend to attend. A number of parents/carers have attended Parent Councils throughout the year, we would like to thank them for their contributions and would like to welcome others to attend. Dates of future meetings are given below and on the school website. 
External meetings – a number of wider parental involvement bodies exist that Parent Council members are invited to. These include West Lothian Parent Forum (WLPF) and the National Parent Forum of Scotland. The Chair or other members of the Parent Council have attended these meetings where possible.

The Parent Council has participated in a number of consultations from West Lothian Council throughout the year.

ACTION: Kate to make the PC Constitution available on the new website.

4. HEAD TEACHER’S UPDATE
Karen had been delighted to work with the Parent Council this year. There had been good, robust conversation which helped to provide a clear direction for the school. It was a good working partnership. 

Pupils had achieved in many extra-curricular activities as well as academically. The school had done better than it had ever done with 47% achieving 5 or more Highers. Numbers were still a good way to see how the school was doing. There had been a lot of data to monitor and track progress in the Senior Phase. This data would inform the next steps for intervention. Every year was different but the school was moving in the right direction. 

The School would be looking to add value to the year group that moved to 6th year. It had been difficult to maintain motivation into 6th year, historically. There had been outstanding academic achievement in 5th year and the School needed to build on this. 

Communications with parents had improved, and there had been good monitoring and tracking. All this on the back of wider achievements in music, sport and volunteer work. 

The staff had been outstanding and had received continual positive feedback. They were working at lunch times and after school marking papers and reviewing their practices. This translated into young people feeling valued and an ethos of ‘heart’ within the school. The staff, who were dedicated and hard working, were also members of SQE as lead assessors and, thus, brought valuable knowledge to the school. Mrs De Luca had left. Avril McLean,who had taken her place, had worked as Acting Depute at other schools and was ‘fitting right in’.

The website - had been an issue and source of ‘angst’. It had taken a long time to develop with much needed help from the Parent Council and technical staff. It was still a work in progress but was managing to produce live blogs linked to Twitter posts. 

The School Improvement Agenda: A new Education Scotland document had set out changes to how schools should self evaluate. The aim was for excellence and equity. Linlithgow Academy was happy to listen and work with people. Karen looked forward to working with the Parent Council in the new academic year.


5. ELECTION OF PARENT COUNCIL MEMBERS FOR 2016-17

The Chair thanked two outgoing members: Helen Boxall and Mark Fulton, for their constructive 
and valued contribution to the Parent Council. 

There were now three vacancies for parent members. Ideally the parent council membership should have representation from all the school catchment areas and with parents/carers of all school years. The Chair asked for a show of hands for those who wanted to be put forward. Three parents put themselves forward.    

A term was usually three years but a member could step down any time. Peter Scott had stepped down as a teacher representative. Liam McLaughlin would be taking his place.

Chairs stood down each year and elected at the first business meeting after the AGM. 

The Chair reminded people that all parents/carers were able too attend parent Council meetings and that the agendas and minutes were made available on the school website.


6. TOPICS FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE PARENT COUNCIL 2016-17

A broad framework of topics could be discussed including less serious topics such as lockers, etc. Elspeth (Vice Chair) spoke about some ongoing issues: 

Communication:
We recognise and talk about the need for better communication. It was hoped that the website would fill that gap, though the Parent Council was aware that it was still a work in progress. She asked parents to email any queries or concerns via the school email.
· An audience member suggested a generic parent council email go on the website or that there could be another method, other than the school’s email address, to communicate issues. GroupCall was used sparsely. 

· A suggestion was made for advance notification of events, via email, and for more frequent reminders and links to information on the website.

· There had been an issue with the Daily Bulletin which had not displayed yet but would be uploaded shortly. The ‘School Bag’ website facility was another way for parents to find information that would normally be found in a school bag. 

· The school calendar would be uploaded to the website in the near future. 

· There was a reminder that the Daily Bulletin must be subscribed to (see link on website). 
Course choices:
The school would be continuing the discussion regarding course choices and pathways to careers. Some parents are caught unawares of the course choices that have to be made in S1, S2 and again in S3. It had been requested that parents have advance warning of this. Parents had also requested to be pointed to resources to help make these important career decisions. FAQs hadn’t addressed 3rd into 4th year queries because there had been an information evening at which parents had been fully involved. A parent noted that we needed to focus on each year group as there was different information for every year. 
School Improvement Plan:
The school had focused much of the past three years on the Senior Phase and the Exam Presentation Model. It was noted that children who had gone through the unusual model offered at LA had done exceptionally well. The PC would now look to new areas for development such as the S6 experience. After their achievements in S5 there were many opportunities under the CfE for S6s that could be explored going forward.

Broad general education:
There had been an internal inspection and areas had been noted for improvement. It was now time (after 6 years) to reflect and see what was and wasn’t working. 

LAA (Linlithgow Academy Association):
How parents interact in terms of fundraising was noted as an area for development.


7. OTHER BUSINESS RAISED
It was requested that homework was considered by the Parent Council going forward. tA suggestion was made for homework to be accessed online. Online homework was currently being used further up the school. Some teachers were using it while others did not. The School could encourage staff to put assignments and homework on the website.


It was noted that in S3 homework had been stepped up. The School was reviewing the 
progression and anticipated that the additional homework would prepare children with good 
habits and the ability to handle the transition into S4.

One parent was interested in what the school was doing for the 1 in 4 kids not achieving Highers and what options were available for these children, in the spirit of GIRFEC (Getting It Right For Every Child). Under Curriculum for Excellence there are new vocational opportunities in 4th and 5th year. ‘Live learner journeys’ were shown at the 3rd years' Parents Evening to highlight possible pathways through to Highers as well as other avenues into the workforce. More can still be done to fully explore and promote the various options and opportunities available.   One goal and important message to get out was the benefit of staying with 6 subjects for as long as possible. Pupils could then pick the best of 5. This way, a pupil’s time could be used more productively. 

It was felt there was a need to disseminate more information about programmes such as the  Developing Young Workforce, college courses and vocational routes into the workforce. There were amazing opportunities to take advantage of, but more work was needed to get the information out to parents.

There was a question as to whether there had been disparity between girls and boys. The school had identified various groups and were waiting for more detail to analyse. The programme allowed for SIMD (Scottish Index of Multiple Deprivation) data versus attainment, attainment by gender, and other groups.
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